World hungry population crosses 1 billion mark
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@ Hunger in the world




* UN agencies say over 40 percent children underweight in Bangladesh and India

ROME: A combination of the food crisis and the global economic downturn has pushed more than 1 billion people into hunger in 2009, UN agencies said on Wednesday, confirming a grim forecast released earlier this year. 

The Food and Agriculture Organisation and the World Food Programme said 1.02 billion people - about 100 million people more than last year - are undernourished in 2009, the highest number in four decades. “The rising number of hungry people is intolerable,” said FAO Director-General Jacques Diouf as the new annual report on world hunger was released. 

“We have the economic and technical means to make hunger disappear, what is missing is a stronger political will to eradicate hunger forever,” he said. The increase in the number of hungry people is not a result of poor harvests but is due to high food prices - particularly in developing countries - lower incomes and lost jobs. Even before the recent twin crises of food and recession, the number of undernourished people had risen steadily for a decade, reversing progress made in the 1980s and early 1990s. 

The Group of Eight countries in July pledged $20 billion over three years to help poor nations feed themselves, signalling a new focus on longer-term agricultural development. That has sparked some concerns that emergency food aid might be cut back as a result. The WFP last year raised a record $5 billion to feed poor people as a spike in food prices in 2006-2008 sparked rioting and hoarding in some countries. 

So far this year it has received $2.9 billion, and has had to cut food rations or scale back operations in places like Kenya and Bangladesh. FAO and WFP urge a twin-track approach, saying longer-term investment in agriculture development should not come at the expense of short-term initiatives to fight acute hunger spurred by sudden food shortages. 

The report said that the world has made little progress in reducing hunger since 1990, pointing to 29 countries with alarming levels of malnutrition, mainly in Africa and South Asia. Those countries also are most vulnerable to the impact of historically high food and energy prices, as well as economic recession - factors that the International Food Policy Research Institute said are not yet captured in the data used to compile its annual hunger index. 

Underweight: “After decades of slow progress in combating global hunger, the number of malnourished people is now rising as a result of recent events,” said the report. “ More than 40 percent of children are underweight in Bangladesh and India, IFPRI said. Since 1990, some countries dramatically improved their scores, the report said, including Vietnam, Brazil, Saudi Arabia and Mexico. But 13 countries have seen hunger levels rise, the report said, noting the Democratic Republic of Congo scored the worst at 39.1, followed by Burundi, Eritrea, Sierra Leone, Chad and Ethiopia, each with scores above 30.

